NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

May 4, 2010 

MINUTES

ATTENDANCE: Deborah Hill, Kathryn Mudgett, Sean Sutton, Burton Bryan and David Osborne.

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy
SCHEDULED DISCUSSION

8:00 Cemetery Mitigation with Selectmen 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions: Kathryn Mudgett added a potential violation on Bridge Street. 

     Abigail Hardy added a discussion on Wildcat peer review. 

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to accept the agenda as presented with additions.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

PUBLIC HEARING

Forest Ridge, Lot 15 / SE52-941 / Construction of a SFH w/ Grading                                  NOI (cont.) 
Applicant/Representative: James Leonard of Sun Construction   

Present:  John Keefe and James Leonard

Discussion: John Keefe said that this is a modification of the house and the addition of a row of cranberry bushes at the 15’ line.  Abigail Hardy said that Art Allen had submitted a report. He reviewed the wetland line. This is the first time that the Commission is looking at the house location. There is vegetation at the 50’. The solid line with the triangles is the most recent wetland delineation.

Abigail Hardy said that Art Allen included data sheets and explained that the delineation was extended in the southeast corner of the site. There are notes on the changes.   

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to close the hearing.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

83 School Street / SE52- 947 / Septic System Upgrade & Home Renovation                       NOI (cont.)
Applicant: Norma May / Representative: George Collins, Collins Engineering Group 

Present: George Collins.

Discussion: Mr. Collins said that this is a Notice of Intent for a failed septic system. There is also an exterior and interior renovation. The property is located on the west side of School Street. The wetland delineation was done on 9/2/2009 by Dr. Walter Hewittson and is outlined in blue. This project has a DEP number. It is not mapped as Natural Heritage and Endangered Species habitat. The leaching field is at the 100’buffer. There will be a couple of 100’ of grade changes in the area (shown on map) within jurisdiction. When renovating the house, there will be a dumpster in the driveway. Silt fence is proposed along the southerly lot line for the work limit. The earthwork toward the leaching facility is estimated as being between 3 and 6 business days. They are only stripping out 1’ of soil in the area. It will be minimal and not near the water table so dewatering will not be necessary. The yard is now existing lawn area and the new tanks will be in the previously disturbed area. Abigail Hardy said that this is a very narrow backyard and there was really no other area to do the work.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to close the hearing.

Second: Sean Sutton 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

271 High Street / NCC# 5(10) / Septic System Repair                                                             RDA

Applicant: Michael Palmeri / Representative: N/A                                                                                  

Present:  Michael Palmieri 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy visited the site. It’s a septic repair and does look like an improvement. She would like to have some of the old silt fence and yard waste removed from the close proximity of the wetland. The new septic will be moved as far as possible to the property line. 

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to issue a negative determination with the special condition that the debris be removed.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

16 Copeland Tannery Drive / SE52- 945 / Septic System Repair                                           NOI

Applicant: Donald Zook & Laura Delaplain / Representative: Rick Grady, Grady Consulting 

Present: Gary Walcott representing applicants. The green cards were submitted to the agent.

Discussion: Mr. Walcott said that the applicant is proposing a 1500-gallon pump chamber. He showed areas of existing and proposed septic tank on a map. They will place a silt sack from the property line to the 100’ buffer zone. It is an improvement over the existing system. They are relocating the water line and some underground electrical lines. They will be removing one tree. 

Abigail Hardy visited the site. She had concern about heavy machinery going over the existing tank site. Gary Walcott assured the Commission that no heavy machinery is anticipated since they will not do any heavy excavation there. Perhaps they will only use a bobcat. 

Abigail Hardy said that there is debris on the property near the edge of the wetland that will need to be removed. There is a stream near the septic that is not illustrated on the plan. Deborah Hill said that this should be notated in the findings on file for future reference. 

Motion: Burton Bryan moved to close the hearing.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

18 Douglas Avenue / SE52- 946 / Septic System Repair                                                          NOI

Applicant: Jerry Griffiths / Representative: N/A

Present: Mr. Griffiths presented the green cards to the agent.

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that the notification to the abutters was mailed out 4/26/10. The regulation states that mailing at least 7 days prior to the hearing is required. So if 4/26/20 were included, it would be 7 days. She mentioned this just to be careful with procedure and to protect the applicant’s interest. 

Mr. Griffiths asked Abigail Hardy if the old NOI needs to be closed out. Abigail Hardy said that procedurally we do not have to. Mr. Griffiths continued that he is doing a repair of the septic system that was reviewed last year. They are now going to a pump system with a pump chamber. The leaching field is fairly small and designed for a three-bedroom house. He did a cross section of the driveway to indicate where the pipes will go. Since it is a pump system, the Water Department said that they should put in the water line now since it was previously just a well. The Water Department Supervisor, John McInnis, said that the trenches must be 5’ apart. The Health Department was okay with the pipes being closer. There is concern with the Commission members that the water lines were not included on the NOI. Abigail Hardy would like to know at what point they will hit water when they dig the trenches. Deborah Hill is still concerned with what is under the driveway and how it might impact the wetlands. She mentioned that more information is needed on the driveway. Abigail Hardy will call John McInnis to review what is under the driveway. David Osborne suggested continuing the hearing since it would be better to have one trench instead of two and the Commission will speak with the Water Department about where the water table is. Deborah Hill would like some details about the pipe placement. Abigail Hardy said that there is a question of stability with the driveway. 

Mr. Griffiths proposed that he would dig in the narrow section, take some photos and present to the Commission so that an evaluation can be made. 

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to continue the hearing until 5/18/10.

Second: Sean Sutton 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

271 High Street / NCC# 5(10) / Septic System Repair                                             Det. of Applicability

Applicant: Michael Palmieri / Representative: N/A

Abigail Hardy said that this is the removal of the silt fence and debris from the property. This was the only condition. This issue had already been voted on.

18 Douglas Avenue / SE52-928 / Raze & Rebuild SFH & Septic                            Cert. of Compliance 

Applicant: Jerry Griffiths / Representative: N/A 

Abigail Hardy went to the property, did an inspection and spoke with the contractor asking for some more erosion control. She asked that they come in for the sign-off. Deborah Hill questioned if they could still live in the house without the water line wasn’t completed. Abigail Hardy said that she wants to talk to Jack McInnis about this. If their water comes up as undrinkable, they may need to put in an emergency line. This is her concern about the water level and she feels it’s fair to ask where the water level is. 

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to issue a COC for 18 Douglas Avenue

Second: Burton Bryan 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Turner’s Way, Lot 1/SE52-881/Construction of patio & Spa w/ plantings   Minor Modification to OOC

Applicant: Peter Princi / Representative: Brendan Sullivan, Cavanaro Consulting 

Abigail Hardy said that this was an amended order for a single-family home to remove a hill behind the house.  The Commission reviewed the site. There was a retaining wall and some planting. It was permitted as part of the original project.

Present: John Cavanaro – Civil Engineer, Dave Seone – Landscape Contractor/Designer.

Discussion: Mr. Cavanaro said that the existing OOC was amended to provide for landscaping in the sloping area behind the house. The modification was prompted during a recent site visit to look at some other activity on the site. It was brought to their attention that the retaining wall in the back of the property was revised from what was on the original plan. They contacted the owner and stopped work for the entire operation. They also contacted Abigail Hardy and reviewed what would be the whole concept of the landscaping work and the finished product. They decided to get any changes into one minor modification. Originally, there was lawn on both sides of the house. They would like to revise that with some semi-pervious pavers and a raised spa. In addition, they would like to enhance and bolster some of the plantings in the proposed landscaping. The objective was to provide a densely vegetated landscaped area behind the house. They kept similar buffer protection with a minor change to the landscape. This request is to make some minor modifications to the area. Abigail Hardy said that they were good about contacting her as soon as the issue came up and she appreciated that. She explained options to them. Deborah Hill and Abigail Hardy felt that the additional plantings would be helpful in terms of a more robust mitigation and shouldn’t ultimately impact the wetlands. 

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to issue a minor modification

Second:  Sean Sutton


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Cemetery Mitigation:

Present:  John Mariano, Rick Merritt, Gregg McBride, Jim Budreau and Gertrude Daneau
Discussion: Rick Merritt stated that they were here to make sure that they and the Commission are on the same page as to what they will be submitting to Natural Heritage to see whether the mitigation that they are asking for is acceptable to move forward and build the cemetery. There are a couple of pieces of land in play. There is a little piece on South Street. There is a piece of land on Wildcat Lane. 

There is a piece of land on May Elm Lane that the town doesn’t presently own but that they have been advised would be given to the town as a gift. David Osborne questioned if there is any piece that can be thrown out of the mix, i.e. the parcel along the Third Herring Brook.  

The board has no issues offering up A-1-2 of the South Street land (shown on the map). The cemetery is 20 acres. The land being developed is 12 acres. He questioned how much land needs to be used for mitigation. Abigail Hardy said that this would be up to Natural Heritage to decide. There is not a specific ratio. Mr. Merritt continued that there are 8 acres for mitigation on the site and 5 acres on South Street. There are 20 acres on Wildcat or 18 acres on May Elm. 

Abigail Hardy said that of the 18 acres, there are a couple of acres of upland. She sent Natural Heritage a number of properties as possibilities and they were excited with Wildcat. One option would be to use 20 acres on Wildcat and some acres on May Elm. Gregg McBride said that they have a different perspective on things. Abigail Hardy said that when considering the term “mitigation”, essentially, the mapped habitat that they are developing is likely the best habitat for that species in this town. There are tons of turtles at that site. In order to develop that, as a town, it is considered a “take”. This means it’s being lost from the protected habitat of the state. She likened it to taking someone’s house. You would have to pay them for it. She wanted to give them an idea as to why the land being offered must be of some value.

Mr. Merritt reiterated that what would be submitted would be 20 acres at Wildcat, 8 on site itself and 5 on South Street. From the Cemetery Commission standpoint, they were trying to plot out a cemetery not knowing what land was endangered habitat. Abigail Hardy showed a plan of Wildcat Lane, the recreation parcel and a discussion was held to determine which 20 acres would be used.  Gregg McBride said that they now have a good sense of what Natural Heritage wants since they’ve made it very clear that Wildcat should be part of the package. Maybe we won’t need to give the whole 20 acres away, Abigail Hardy said that she believes there is a portion on Wildcat that has some frontage and they could take it from there. If May Elm and the South Street lot were offered, maybe they would be in agreement. She said that they would need to record the plans. Gregg McBride said that this would be a joint proposal from the Cemetery Committee and the Conservation Commission and that is what he feels they are looking for. David Osborne said that the next thing to do is to get together and present the necessary documents. Abigail Hardy then asked all present to review her mapped plan of Wildcat. She offered to do this on pictometry. 

Mr. Merritt summarized that in principle, they are looking at the mitigation in the cemetery itself, 5 acres on South Street, and we will carefully draft the 20 acres so that it has the least impact on the recreation piece. Abigail Hardy said that it will be the 20 acres on Wildcat, the South Street piece and they would go from there. The best mitigation is reduction of the project. Abigail Hardy said that she would put something together in terms of a written offer and also some pictometry of what is being discussed and delineate it. She will get this to them next week. The town would want a letter from the Selectmen with a proposal and then the Conservation Commission would write a letter in support of the proposal. 

239 Washington Street

Present: Jack Sullivan
Discussion: Mr. Sullivan said that the Commission issued an OOC in March that he had some questions with and he asked to be put on the agenda. 

There are six items that need to be addressed before construction. 

1) The erosion control barrier. He showed the planting plan with the erosion control barrier. David Osborne asked if these conditions were prior to construction. Mr. Sullivan said that they were prior to commencement of construction. David Osborne suggested Abigail Hardy check this. 

2) To complete the planting. A continuous buffer zone would be done in the area where the construction is completed. He would like to suggest that they do it just in the area that is stabilized and in another area where no work will be done. He would like to hold off in the area where the foundation hasn’t yet been dug.

3) Replication. There is some planting done and the building hasn’t been constructed yet. He said that the town owns the property. 

Deborah Hill said that mitigation should be done before the work is completed. Abigail Hardy suggested that Mr. Sullivan write a letter to see who owns the property and tell them what you are planning on doing.

4) They have been asked to remove the silt and they will be doing this very soon. 

5) Erosion control has been done. Abigail Hardy will visit the site and check if any controls haven’t been done. Abigail Hardy said that she would need to know what areas couldn’t be done now. Mr. Sullivan said that areas A-13 through A-43 and B-15 through B-30 are ready for replication.

6) Signage. There is also a Conservation restriction that appropriate signage should be approved by the Commission. He asked what it is that the Commission would like to see for signage. Deborah Hill said that they are typically placed at one for every 25-50’. Abigail Hardy will suggest how many and where they should be placed when she visits the site.  

Mr. Sullivan asked, regarding the monitor, for an update on where this stands. David Osborne said that the Commission will be discussing this later tonight and asked if he had any input to consider. Mr. Sullivan said that he feels that Abigail Hardy knows the site as well as anyone and all the construction is done except for the plantings. He suggested that they can work with Abigail Hardy and then the Commission can have someone come in and inspect the work in the middle or at the end. Deborah Hill said that part of the OOC is that they have a monitor and feels, that in a project of this size, we should stick with the original orders. She said that they could establish milestones and that they should be there for any further milestones. Sean Sutton said that when the new foundations are going in they will be needed and after that, it should be minimal. Abigail Hardy said that there had been problems of work being done without the monitor being notified and that the erosion controls failed and weren’t maintained. It’s about disturbing wetlands and also making sure that the project is on track and currently in compliance. Someone hasn’t been out there every week. It has been more like every couple of months. It has been on an “as-needed” basis. It has been a problem there. Mr. Sullivan said that they’ve had two minor occurrences there. Abigail Hardy said that the whole detention basin went in without any notification to her or to the environmental monitor. The wall went in and she was told but didn’t know that during the public hearing it had been discussed that the Environmental Monitor needed to be there.  Notifying the monitor whenever construction is going to be done would be what is needed. David Osborne said that he feels that Abigail Hardy made her case. He said that what Mr. Sullivan can do is to alert whomever the monitor is within ample time to get there and do their job. This is any time any foundation or any disturbance of the earth occurs. Deborah Hill and David Osborne agreed that this doesn’t require any more discussion since it’s been written up a long time ago in the original orders. Abigail Hardy suggested that Mr. Sullivan give her a call for a site visit and they will try to get everything up to speed.

DISCUSSIONS
Brush Pile at Stetson Meadows

Abigail Hardy was not pleased that neighbors cut brush on Conservation Land. She had told them multiple times not to do this again. They have piled the brush into a large pile in the parking area and now the burning season is over. David Osborne suggested telling them that the burning season is over and that we can’t help them. Deborah Hill suggested that they could bring it to the Highway Department brush pile.

Cemetery funding request at Town Meeting

Abigail Hardy said that Gregg McBride said that the Commission might want to remind the Cemetery Commission to have the cemetery look a certain way. It is now designed to look like a park. 

A letter to the Cemetery Commission should be drafted as a positive letter. i.e. the way the area is utilized now is the way that it should remain. Abigail Hardy will draft a letter for the Commission to review. 

Parker St. Lot 1

Abigail Hardy said that there is a draft letter in the folder. A vote was taken by the Commission to instruct Bob Galvin to send the letter dated 5/4/10 to Attorney O’Neil.

Motion. Deborah Hill moved to request Bob Galvin send a letter to Attorney O’Neil. .

Second:  Sean Sutton


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Wildcat peer review

Abigail Hardy said that there were wetland flags that have been moved anywhere from 15’ to 100’. There was a huge portion that moved anywhere from 50’ to 80’. She met with Bob Gray, Wetland Scientist, who originally did the wetland line. He said that the line was done during a snowstorm with snow on the ground and it was so bad out that he had to leave after a couple of hours. Burton Bryan said that this line was previously approved. It seems to him that Michelle Simoneaux or somebody must have reviewed the line. Abigail Hardy said that it was reviewed but it was never peer reviewed.

Deborah Hill remembers being on site with Gregg McBride and Art Allen shared that he asked Michelle Simoneaux about the line and she had said that she was there with their wetland scientist, she was new and felt pressured to go along with what they were saying.  Abigail Hardy said that in the Commissions benefit, Michelle Simoneaux is no longer here and no one was literally there when this was done. David Osborne said that their answer would be that it doesn’t matter since the Commission approved it. Abigail Hardy said that it shouldn’t matter because it expired. She said that Bob Gray had a plan with him that showed the original line where Michelle Simoneaux had changed it and if you look, you will see that we were changing it more. Art Allen said that he felt that Michelle Simoneaux was making a compromise.

Abigail Hardy went out there and had 5 or 6 flags redone. Art Allen said that he doesn’t re-flag wetland lines, he basically peer reviews existing wetland lines. He knew, 5 flags in, what was going on. He suggested reviewing the line up until lunch and assess where we are. They were re-flagging every flag, got to the crossing at lunch and then Bob Gray had said that rather than stop at lunch, we should re-flag every flag and get it done.  Art Allen was fine with this. They re-flagged the whole line and about 20 minutes in, Bob Gray was pointing out areas that needed to be re-flagged and was totally conceding on the site that she and Art Allen was correct. It should be noted that their representative, Bob Gray, was there with her and Art Allen and agreed with the methodology being used. Mr. Gray had the opportunity to challenge the project and didn’t have issue with it. 

David Osborne suggested that Abigail Hardy send herself an e-mail stating all that she just told the Commission. Deborah Hill agreed that this should be documented and she should state that their representative was there and had the opportunity to challenge the work and didn’t. He didn’t ask questions and participated in the re-flagging. She shouldn’t delay documenting this. Abigail Hardy said that as soon as she is done with the legal documents after this meeting it would be the next thing on her agenda. Art Allen said the old mitigation was totally in the wetland and that the new mitigation being proposed is partially in the wetland. Burton Bryan said that if the impact to the wetland were a large area, they would have to redo the whole mitigation. Art Allen wanted to go back out and walk the perimeter and they had asked Abigail to have Art stop working. Deborah Hill said, as a Commission, we need to say that it’s not a completed peer review until he has done his job.  Abigail Hardy will say that she discussed it with the Chair and they agreed to pay for a peer review and it was determined that Art Allen should finish his review.

David Osborne suggested speaking with Bob Galvin and getting his opinion on the fact that we have a peer review underway and now the applicant doesn’t want it to continue. Ask what he feels should be done. Abigail Hardy said that if they walk away from this project and decide to go up to their 9-lot subdivision, it would be a totally different wetland line. 

The replication is in the wetland. Deborah Hill said to take this one step at a time. Abigail Hardy said that we may have to chase after them for the money but it is small money to get a finished report. 

Bridge Street violation

Abigail Hardy said that this violation is a garage, which is now up on stilts. She did know about this. The original foundation was failing and they are doing repairs. She will visit the site and review the work.

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS
1. Bills: Wesley Osborne, Debra Kruk and W.B. Mason.
2. Minutes: Abigail Hardy said that minutes had been sent out and no changes were recommended. 
I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 17, 2011.
_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Executive Session-Ongoing Litigation:

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to go into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation that would be detrimental if discussed in open session and then adjourn after going out of Executive Session.

Second: Deborah Hill








Members polled: Deborah Hill - Aye, Kathryn Mudgett - Aye, David Osborne - Aye, Burton Bryan - Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye.

DiRubbo

Kathryn Mudgett feels that we need to tell Bob Galvin we need to pursue going through the court process that what we requested. Deborah Hill agreed that they only way to do anything is to have the court tell him to do it. Kathryn Mudgett said that the judge had said that if there is any trouble, we should come back to him. Burton Bryan said that perhaps we should find out what Mr. Dirubbo doesn’t understand. Kathryn Mudgett and Deborah Hill feel that he well knows what is expected of him. David Osborne asked Abigail Hardy if she had talked to Bob Galvin. She said that she talked to Bob Galvin about this and that Bob Galvin was a little confused about another letter since you can see that the second letter was more onerous than the first letter. His first comment was that he doesn’t understand where another letter comes from since the letter is exactly the same. The second comment he made was he actually didn’t say he was favorable but the tone of his voice said that he was favorable to a mediator.  David Osborne said that the judge did not indicate that we should negotiate. Kathryn Mudgett said that the judge had said that if there were any trouble having Mr. Dirubbo follow through, contact the judge and he would issue an order. David Osborne felt that maybe Bob Galvin needed to be reminded of this. 

Deborah Hill said that there were two things; first, at the request of the Commission she spoke to Elizabeth Kouloheras at DEP and sent Peter Fletchers’ report and the Commissions 3 Enforcement Orders. She felt that we had everything that we needed and she doesn’t understand why it can’t be done. Deborah Hill said that we need to have a judge get involved. Second, she agrees with Kathryn Mudgett that he has to produce In August he knew, since the writing was on the wall when Peter Fletcher went out there and dug those trenches.  She believes that the message that this is sending to the community is that you can hire a lawyer and delay and don’t respond that eventually you will wear down the Commission and they’ll go away. 
Abigail Hardy said that the last discussion with Bob Galvin, they discussed the due date that Dirubbo had to have the letter back in and that was about three days ago. We pointed out that this meeting would be after that had expired and discussed the two main possibilities that were having DEP come in and/or going to the judge. She thinks that they had said depending on what we saw tonight; they would discuss which method to use. Kathryn Mudgett asked what the members felt about using DEP or the judge. She voiced that she would go with the judge and David Osborne was in agreement. Deborah Hill said that DEP would take it but there would be no guarantee as to when they would get this done. Sean Sutton said that since he is new he doesn’t know which is stronger, the judge or the DEP. 

Kathryn Mudgett said that the DEP is a state agency and they’re overworked and may take some time and she felt that the judge could move faster. Sean Sutton said that if this is a condition of the judge’s orders and Mr. Dirubbo hasn’t complied, he is in contempt of court. 

Abigail Hardy said, to back up a little bit, the Commission got the report in August and we then issued a letter that happened in March. They wrote a letter back asking for more time and a negotiator. She wondered if the judge would see that as them being in contempt. Deborah Hill said that we would need to have a signed and dated copy of the letter. Abigail Hardy said that Bob Galvin never sent her a copy. Kathryn Mudgett asked how we know that they received the letter. Abigail Hardy said that they acknowledged receipt and they have her second letter. Deborah Hill said that we have sufficient proof. We have Peter Fletcher’s report and we have two letters demanding that they restore the area. 

Kathryn Mudgett said that she feels that Abigail Hardy should go to Bob Galvin and tell him to go to the judge. Deborah Hill said that we are not willing to entertain further discussion. David Osborne said that he remembers saying to Abigail Hardy that she should tell Bob Galvin that the Commission is united and adamant about what should be done. Abigail Hardy said that she did and she told him that they are ready to take it to the next level. She told Bob Galvin that she does not think that the Commission is going to want to negotiate on this. She will be happy to go and tell Bob Galvin that the next step is the judge.

David Osborne then said that Abigail Hardy should send Bob Galvin an e-mail that it was further discussed and this is what was reached. He also mentioned that she should tell him we want to move forward with the judge as he had originally instructed. Abigail Hardy said that she will send the e-mail tomorrow and she will cc all the Commission members.

Jacob’s estates

Bob Galvin asked Abigail Hardy to speak to the members about releasing the letter.  David Osborne said that nothing is going to change, so he said to release it stating that the members have not yet reviewed the letter and that the member’s packets did not contain the letter in question. David Osborne suggested that Abigail Hardy release it tomorrow and it will be discussed at the next meeting.

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved to exit Executive Session, not returning to regular session.

Second: Deborah Hill 

Members were polled: Deborah Hill – Aye, Kathryn Mudgett – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, Sean Sutton – Aye, David Osborne – Aye.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 17, 2011.
_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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